E&R 8516

	Minutes of the meeting of the Council

held at the Village Hall on 28th June 2021

	Present:

Councillors: L. Monkman (Chair), T. Simpson (Vice Chair), P Morris-Jones, A Gillias, A. Warwick


	In attendance:

Mrs H Denton-Stacey (Clerk to the Council) and 4 members of the public.


	2021-017
2021-018
	Meeting open to the public
A resident advised that the white lines on Coventry Road are now erased and need repainting.  Clerk is to email the details to Adrian Warwick.
Kristian feels that the wildflower planting should be postponed until September when this will be optimal growing conditions.  Lesley advised that the VHT had held a meeting discussing the planting and would like to make into a family village event, an autumnal picnic by the lake.  This will be added to the August agenda to plan.

Lesley advised tht the flood scheme was going successfully, she advised that the workmen were very friendly and helpful.  Residents seem to be impressed with the works. AG advised these works should be completed by the end of July.
RESOLVED: KS proposed to purchase 1 kg of this mix to plant around the allotment entrance and the lake. LM seconded, all agreed.

A resident has agreed to clear the debris from the allotment entrance in preparation for this.

Apologies for absence:  None.


	2021-019
	Declarations of Interest and requests for dispensations:  All Councillors for White Lion Committee, L Monkman as WCC Working party parish liaison & Playground Committee Chair, A Gillias as RBC Planning committee member.


	
	

	2021-020
2021-021

	To sign as an accurate record the minutes of the previous meeting
RESOLVED: TS proposed for chair to sign the minutes of the meetings held on 25th May 2021 as a correct record. AG seconded. All agreed.
Matters Arising
None


	2021-022
2021-023
2021-024
2021-025
2021-026
    
	Reports
(a) County Councillor:  Adrian advised the Magna Park fund was now in discussion,  the County are focusing on Covid recovery, many businesses are badly impacted, the County have launched a Covid recovery scheme and have set aside £140 million to support businesses and save 4000 jobs and to create 22,000 more.  The scheme is to be approved by Cabinet shortly. The County now have a property division this is looking at buying and renting buildings, the regeneration of buildings with profits being used for council services and provide an income scheme.  Adrian advised that the cycle and walking routes are under consultation and residents are invited to comment.
The Green survey has been completed encouraging greener growth.  Adrian advised that his County Councillor funding pot is open for applications from community projects, this closes on 11th July.  AG informed Adrian that the ditches alongside Greenways are now blocked,  The hedgerows on Rugby Road are causing obstructions for the 30mph signs and the chicane bollards and signs on Coventry Road are damaged.  Clerk is to put these issues on an email to Adrian.
(b) Borough Councillor:  Tony advised the planning application for the gypsy site has been refused by 6 to 5, a long process of appeals will begin.  RBC will be conducting a caravan count survey and using drones to look at sites for planning purposes only.  The South West Rugby Development outline planning permission has been granted.  They are now looking at the infrastructure.  He advised that the community project grant is now open with £38k in the pot with a maximum of £2k for each application.  The Rural Development fund is at a fund of £25k with a maximum of £10k for each application.  These both close on 3rd September.  The A5 partnership meeting held last week discussed adding the Gibbet and A5 to the agendas with Highways
(c) Village Hall Trust:    Lesley advised that she has sent an email to RBC chasing the status of the playground application.  AG advised he has spoken with Tom Kittendorf who wants to set up a virtual meeting.  Neil Tressler is going to carry out the damp repairs to the Village Hall.  The boiler has been serviced, the ladies toilet has been repaired and a new seat ordered.  The PAT testing has been carried out.  The interior of the noticeboard is being addressed and the gate and fence ae to be replaced.  The Wildlings will take responsibility for their cleaning.  A new folder has been created for all eventualities of Health and Safety, this will be weekly, monthly and annually.  The VHT have submitted their requests for Live and Local from Jan 2022.  From July 24th they are planning to reopen the Saturday café, they are meeting on 20th July to discuss following the latest Government announcement on 19th.  The Wildlings open day was a huge success.  Lesley advised that ACRE have teamed up with RSPB and are running a scheme offering bird boxes, the VHT have applied for 7 boxes.  The VHT have offered to run an afternoon tea with a bookstall in the church grounds with all monies raised going to the church, the planned date is 1st August.
(d) Police:  Published on the Parish website, awaiting speed check dates.  
HGV Issues
Harborough Magna have been refused a 7.5 weight restriction limit.  PMJ gave a background on the issue over the years.  AG advised there is a routing agreement for main roads but this requires main roads to be suitable.  He feels it needs to be pushed for the A426 to be the quickest route on sat navs, this needs to be kept highlighted at liaison meetings and responding to consultations online.
Planning Applications and Decisions for Consideration: 

R20/0259 The HGV facility has been extended 4 times and is now extended  to 30th July.  Due to requiring a transport assessment
R21/0467 Spicers Wood has been approved

R21/0263 18 Lutterworth Road has been approved

R21/0368 52 Lutterworth Road has been approved

R20/1108 48 Coventry Road has been approved

R20/0733 23 Lutterworth Road is open for consultation

R21/0319 Pailton Radio Station has been refused

R21/1062 Fosse Corner has been refused

R21/0376 Telephone exchange, Coventry Road is open for consultation, Councillors discussed the impacts to the village and raised issues with access next to the give way section,  the scale of the site and the fact nearby residents have not been consulted. Clerk to submit these comments.  

Harborough District council have sent the consultation for Magna Park, Councillors are to look at and forward their observations to the Clerk.

Residents Correspondence
Hedgerow concern, this has been addressed.
White Lion Update
Tina Simpson advised the webinar has now been shown and published, the evening showing was attended by 6 residents. 31 residents had signed up to the online version which was viewed by 19.  There is still a concern not all residents have seen the webinar.  Flyers have been distributed to all households, with a positive response to it.  The Lutterworth Area application will be reapplied for in 2 days, Tina is currently working on the application.  Louise asked for this application to be circulated to full council and RFO before submitting.
Tina advised there are 3 invoices for the RFO, these are for the business consultancy works and total £10,080 including VAT.  She is awaiting the quantity surveyors quotation to come through.  These works have been budgeted at £20,000 in total.  She advised that the Heritage Lottery application was submitted at the end of May and is awaiting the outcome.  Louise thanked Tina for her work on the applications.  The Parish Council were made aware during the funding application that the Land Registry ownership was not completed, this was flagged up to the solicitors who advised due to handover & merging to a new company and the Covid pandemic this process was delayed.  It is now fully resolved and ownership is completed.  Clerk advised at no point was the ownership ever in question.  This is something the Parish Council will be aware of to chase for any future requirements.
TS proposed for amendments to be made at meeting held 26/7/2021, these are as follows: For the white lion update, the extra showing was scheduled for those unable to view the first showing nor have access at home.  The surveyor provided the invoice not quotation. AG proposed for chair to sign the minutes of the meetings held on 28th June 2021 as a correct record with the above amendments. TS seconded. All agreed.



	2021-027
2021-028
2021-029
2021-030
2021-031


	Litter Picking
Litter continues to be an issue around the village, most notably dog poo bags, Louise is to look at possible litter pick dates for July.
Councillor Vacancy
Clerk advised two applications have been received.  This now requires interviews being held.  Louise is to look at possible dates to carry these out..
Playground Committee
Louise has volunteered to Chair the committee, Resolved: TS proposed, seconded by AG.
She will now contact the volunteers who have come forward and publish for others.
Public Releases
Planning update to social media and website, litter pick date and playground committee.
Neighbourhood Plan
Resolved: LM proposed to start looking into a Neighbourhood Plan, Seconded by AG, will be added to next agenda..

	
	

	2021-032
2021-033
2021-034
	Finance and Accounts
(a)  To note the financial situation as of 31st May 2021
RESOLVED:  that the report be noted. LM proposed, AG seconded, all agreed.
(b)  Payments for Authorisation:
inv
Payable to

For

Net

VAT

H Denton-Stacey 
HMRC

Mobile Phone
Clerks Salary June
Employee Tax

£524.72

£131.00

 £12.66

£14.39

£8.40         £524.72
Zoom

Postage
H Denton-Stacey     

HMRC
N Clarke

H Denton-Stacey

BHIB Ltd 

2 Commune

WALC

White Lion Hours
White lion 
Hanging Baskets

Land Registry Documents

Insurance
Website

Annual Subscription
£14.39

£8.84
£61.60
£15.40
£90.00

£6.00

£922.99

£372.00

£192.00

RESOLVED:  that payments be authorised, LM proposed, AG seconded, with an abstention from TS for the Clerks White Lion Hours,4.5 hours were spent resolving the land registry issues and 2.5 checking the funding applications, some changes were requested by RFO. She doesn’t feel that the funding application should have been checked by the RFO as was checked by her, RFO explained every application needs to be checked by RFO inline with the statutory Financial regulations for due diligence of the Parish Council. 

TS proposed for amendments to be made at meeting held 26/7/2021, these are as follows: She did not disagree with paying the RFO for work carried out, but felt that the financial parts of the application were answered by the RFO, RFO explained the whole submission was checked not just financial. AG proposed for chair to sign the minutes of the meetings held on 28th June 2021 as a correct record with the above amendments. TS seconded. All agreed.

Items for discussion at next meeting

Planning meeting update, playground committee, planting event, Neighbourhood Plan,, wildflower entrance points, litter pick date.

	2021-035
2021-036
2021-037
2021-038
	Correspondence

Hedgerow letter by resident, this was covered earlier in meeting.
Late items for discussion
None.
Date of next meeting:  Monday 26th July 2021 at 7.30 pm 

Meeting closed at 21:18pm
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